
Town of Mineral Springs

Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road

Town Council

Regular Meeting 

September 11, 2014 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, September 11, 2014.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Councilwoman Valerie Coffey, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Melody LaMonica (arrived at 7:40 p.m.), Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, and Deputy Town Clerk/Tax Collector Janet Ridings. 
Absent:
Mayor Pro Tem Janet Critz and Attorney Bobby Griffin.

Visitors:
Leslie Boyd, Chief Donald Gaddy and Bill Whitley.
With a quorum present Mayor Frederick Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of September 11, 2014 to order at 7:30 p.m.  
1. 
Opening

· Councilman Countryman delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.
· Mayor Becker noted that Councilwoman Neill was in the lobby and we would take a moment to let her get seated.  In addition, Mayor Becker announced that Councilwoman Critz called an hour ago and just could not make it, so she is excused from the meeting at this time and will not be counted in the votes. 

2.
Public Comments
· Mr.  Bill Whitley – 7712 Pleasant Hill Church Rd. - Marshville
· Ms. Leslie Boyd – 10011 Chimney Dr. - Waxhaw
3.
Consent Agenda 
· Councilwoman Coffey  made a motion to approve the consent agenda as it was presented containing the following:
A. July 2014 Tax Collector’s Report
B. July 2014 Finance Report

and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays: None
4.
15th Anniversary Festival Wrap-Up 
· Ms. Brooks noted that she had given the council the final budget in the agenda packet.  There has been a minor adjustment, because we actually only ended up paying Bouncing Your Way $394.98 since their generator went down.  Our total expenditures ended up being $2,953.39.  Ms. Brooks stated that we did very well as far as the budget goes.  
· Ms. Brooks turned over the festival wrap-up to the council.  Councilwoman Coffey stated that it was very well-organized and well-attended.  Everybody seemed to enjoy themselves tremendously and it seems as if the general consensus is looking for more.  “They want to have this every year” is what Councilwoman Coffey is hearing.  Councilwoman Cureton commented that she thought it was great and she thanked the two people that she talked to and invited to the meeting (they were in attendance).  Councilwoman Cureton explained that her little grandniece is still talking about it.  Councilwoman Neill commented that she had a neighbor that was there and she was on a scooter and she had a huge compliment for whoever made the ramp, it was wonderful. Councilwoman Neill added that everybody that she talked to had an amazing time, loved it and could not say enough wonderful things about the entire day.  Other than the heat and that we were all sweating buckets, it was wonderful.  
· Councilwoman LaMonica asked if we have heard from the exhibitors and the vendors – was it worthwhile for them from a financial perspective.  Ms. Brooks responded that we have one craft vendor [Janet Ridings] and she would like for her to respond to that question.  Otherwise, what Ms. Brooks would like to do is write a letter to each craft vendor, food vendor, and exhibitor to thank them for coming here and perhaps come up with a questionnaire asking them how it went, if they would do it again, etc.  Councilman Countryman added “opportunities for improvement”.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that Paul’s Hot Dogs sold out early, which was a good thing for him.  Councilwoman Coffey also shared that Waxhaw Creamery was never without a line of customers and she was one of them.  Ms. Ridings responded that she would do it again if we have another festival.  Ms. Ridings stated that she wouldn’t say that it was a really profitable day, but any day when you are over booth and you met new people and had other people come in and see what you do in your off time it is always a plus.  Ms. Ridings has met a lot of people over the years, she has done the Monroe Aquatics Center (this will be her 13th year), there is a following and it is nice to see that.  Ms. Ridings stated that it was a good day.  Ms. Riding’s husband also does it too and he had a good day and he was pleasantly surprised and very pleased, so he would do it again as well.  
· Councilwoman LaMonica commented that the only feedback that she had from one of the booth owners (JAARS) was that they happened to be next to the smokehouse and when the generator went on they couldn’t not talk to each other or hear each other.  They asked that that feedback be passed along.  Councilwoman LaMonica stated that the generator location for the smokehouse is important, so that it doesn’t distract.  Chief Gaddy commented that they turned it off and the firefighters just sweated.  
· Mayor Becker commented that he came on board late, he wasn’t involved with the organization, Vicky and Barbara were there, he was sort of involved at the end on the construction and setup, but there were just certain groups of key volunteers, including individuals, he was looking out in the audience seeing all of the individual volunteers.  Mayor Becker continued that he thought it was an incredible contribution that the town got from Mineral Springs Troop 18 of the Boy Scouts; they were doing everything.   There were 10 troop leaders there, so they weren’t just selling popcorn.  The boys were even walking the llamas; it was just incredible.  Mayor Becker stated that he thought we needed to extend some thanks to some of these group volunteers.  The Parkwood Band was just miraculous and he couldn’t say enough good things about Mr. Wallace or the parents that support the kids.  And Jim Muller and Randy Clontz who serve as Boy Scout leaders and as band pit crew members.  We had the Mineral Springs United Methodist Church, the Boy Scout troop and the Girl Scout troop handling the children’s activities, completely with our hands out of it and the kids loving the things they had to do and that was an all-day thing that they did.  We couldn’t have functioned without that group.  The Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department not only staffed their bar-b-que, but they were there at all the other things that were fire- and rescue-related like first aid, as well as an awful lot of unheralded set up days up to the festival.  Mayor Becker thought that those were four entities that he should write a letter to on our letterhead, something nicer than an email.  The council concurred.   Councilwoman LaMonica explained that she knew from a lot of the philanthropic folks at the tent next to the Mineral Springs tent, when it came to set up (heavy tables, heavy boxes) they would just ask one of the Boy Scouts to help and the scouts would go and lug back and forth to the cars; it was just really sweet.  Councilman Countryman commented that he pulled tables out of a guy’s trunk; he was here early in the morning.  Mayor Becker noted that Councilman and Mrs. Countryman were doing set up; it was quite a volunteer effort.  Councilman Countryman commented in regards to those letters, it might be somewhat more appropriate to designate them as letters of appreciation or certificates of appreciation, because he thinks they really warrant that.  It’s stronger than a letter.  Mayor Becker explained that we got some good pictures of the band walking down Potter Road with the full Sheriff’s Department escort and he would love a picture of that and maybe a picture of them playing that we could put in a little frame and give to Mr. Wallace to hang in the band room.  
· Councilman Countryman explained that one of the things that popped in his mind, because he thought all of us heard how much the civil participants enjoyed it and indicated that that is something that they would like to do again, it might be appropriate if we have those pictures, certainly to document some of those things in a forthcoming newsletter to communicate to the community the success.  Councilman Countryman continued that he thought one of the comments that he heard was that the day of the event everybody loved it, but one of the things we might do better in the future is to better inform a wider range of people about the festival through some other type of communication, getting the word out to people about the festival.  Councilman Countryman stated that he thought we did a good job as a first time event, but there were people that came a ways actually.  Councilwoman LaMonica commented that some of the band parents mentioned when they checked in at the booth that they didn’t know it was happening until their band member was invited to participate, so the advertising beyond our community just didn’t get out.  Then of course signage on the day of the fair.  Councilwoman Neill suggested putting a notice in the paper.  Councilman Countryman commented that we could sit here and talk about this all night, because it was such a wonderful event, but the bottom line was it was really well received for a first time event.  Barbara and Vicky did a marvelous job of putting this together in a very short time and we can learn from this event and make it even better when we do it again in the future.  Councilman Countryman stated that he thought we should look to make it an annual event.  Councilwoman Cureton shared that one lady told her today that she didn’t know it until the day of; her husband brought the mail in and she did not look at the mail.  Also Prentiss Brown’s son had a game and he said “oh, I would love to go, but I can’t go”, so Councilwoman Cureton gave him the picture that Muhsin made.  Javanzo apologized because he couldn’t come since he was refereeing a game.  There were a lot of football games Saturday.  Mayor Becker mentioned that Muhsin had games.  Councilman Countryman stated that was why he was late.  Mayor Becker noted that Muhsin was one of the ones that he didn’t acknowledge, Muhsin came here without compensation and spent quite a bit of time and he was very popular; he was very well received.  Mayor Becker also acknowledged Mr. Winchester who mowed the parking area the week before the festival.  Everybody around just put a little something into it.  Councilwoman Cureton explained that her little grandniece is still talking about, she called her aunt up in New York to talk about it, that she rode with the head fire department by herself and Ms. Coffey got her to ride with him.  
· Councilwoman LaMonica asked how we did with the layout, like having the llamas and the flags to the back left, did they get a lot of traffic or do we need to revisit that for next time.   Mayor Becker responded that was the only place the llamas could be because they needed shade, even though the boys would walk them around which attracted people.  Mayor Becker asked the llama lady what the traffic was and she said that she had good traffic.  At one of the raffle readings (it might have been Jan) said “don’t forget to visit our llamas down behind and to the right of this building”.  Mayor Becker thought that bringing them out occasionally helped and the flag man was very visible.  Mayor Becker noted that things may change for next year if we do it, who knows if the park develops over there, that might change the layout for the craft area; there’s a lot to think about.  Ms. Brooks commented if the council was going to plan it, we should start planning now.  Councilman Countryman agreed and commented that as we move through the fall that should be something that should be on the agenda, but right now we should just suffice it to say that everybody enjoyed, it was fun, for a first time event it went very well.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that that would be a great item for the retreat agenda.  Mayor Becker concurred.  Councilwoman Coffey requested that the retreat consideration be placed on the October agenda.           
5.
Proclamation for Constitution Week
· Mayor Becker explained that we are already approaching Constitution Week and we have heard frequently from Elizabeth Gibson from the Daughters of the American Revolution in the past.  It really is a good opportunity for us to remember the importance of the Constitution to our form of government and to our very nation.  Mayor Becker read the proclamation for Constitution Week. 
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve this proclamation for Constitution Week and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays: None
· The proclamation is as follows:  
Proclamation

Constitution Week

September 17th – 23rd, 2014


Whereas, The Constitution of the United States of America, the guardian of our liberties, embodies the principles of limited government in a Republic dedicated to rule by law; and 

Whereas, September 17, 2014, marks the two hundred twenty-seventh anniversary of the framing of the Constitution of the United States of America by the Constitutional Convention; and 


Whereas, It is fitting and proper to accord official recognition to this magnificent document and its memorable anniversary, and to the patriotic celebrations which will commemorate it; and 


Whereas, Public Law 915 guarantees the issuing of a proclamation each year by the President of the United States of America designating September 17 through 23 as Constitution Week, 


Now, Therefore, I, Frederick Becker, III, by virtue of the authority vested in me as Mayor of the Town of Mineral Springs in the State of North Carolina do hereby proclaim the week of September 17 through 23 as 

~ Constitution Week ~


And ask our citizens to reaffirm the ideals the Framers of the Constitution had in 1787 by vigilantly protecting the freedoms guaranteed to us through this guardian of our liberties. 


In Witness Of, I have hereunto set my hand and caused the Seal of the Town to be affixed this 
11th day of September of the year of our Lord two thousand fourteen. 

Frederick Becker III, Mayor

Town of Mineral Springs

ATTEST:







Vicky A Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk      
6.
Consideration of Contracting for an Appearance on Communities of Distinction
· Mayor Becker explained that the town was contacted about a cable show called Communities of Distinction which appears on the Discovery Channel sometimes and which has five minute spots profiling various towns around the country.  It is hosted by Terry Bradshaw, who is a former quarterback and is a sports commentator now in the NFL world.  Mayor Becker was contacted by a very nice woman, he thought it was just for exposure, but as the woman spoke at length, the fine print was that there is a participation fee that the town would pay of $19,800.  For some towns it might be good, but Mayor Becker is not recommending it for Mineral Springs.  It’s a paid advertisement and Mayor Becker is not sure that Mineral Springs is desperate for residents to move to Mineral Springs or that we would want to pay that kind of money.  Mayor Becker thought the town could better spend $20,000 on amenities for our current residents; however, he did want to pass it onto the council, because he did tell the woman that this was a board decision and it had nothing to do with him and that he would pass it on.   
· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to discreetly decline participation at this time and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays: None
7.
Staff Reports
· There were no staff reports this month.  
8.
Other Business
· Councilwoman LaMonica explained that she would be travelling to Singapore on assignment for about five weeks and will miss the next meeting.  Councilwoman LaMonica apologized for not being able to make the meeting; it’s a 30 hour flight and she will not be able to fly back for the meeting.   
· Mayor Becker explained that he and Ms. Brooks met with a large group of Union County Public Works personnel and contractors and equipment suppliers at the Mineral Springs Pump Station on Highway 75.  It was the official testing and acceptance of the pump station by public works.  They were running the pumps and measuring flow and measuring water rate in the wet well; everything was working very well.  They are just about ready to accept flow.  They currently have nine taps installed; six on the pump station side and three on the Monroe side.  Some of them are taps that have been put in where there are no buildings.  Spiro [Kaltsounis] has gotten a tap for his vacant lot, as well as for his shopping center.  They are ready probably within the next couple of weeks to let the plumbers come in and hook that up and let those pumps start pumping.  Then we hope that our businesses will have the opportunity to do a little more with their property.    
9. 
Adjournment

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays: None
· The meeting was adjourned at 8:01 p.m.

· There will be a special meeting on Monday, October 6, 2014 at 6:00 p.m. and the next regular meeting will be on Thursday, October 9, 2014 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:
Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor 
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